
Minutes of Staverton Parish Council Meeting 
held onTuesday 2nd June 2015 at 7.30pm 
in Staverton Village Hall

Present:   Parish Councillors: 
J Gilford (JMG), T Gilford (TeG), T Glover (ToG), J Golding (JFG),
                                                    I Weaver (IW), 



   Others:

1 member of the public, S Porter (Clerk)
1.1  
Acceptance of Apologies for Absence – G Edwards (GF) - (work), S Frost (SF) - (holiday)
1.2
Declaration and Nature of Interests – ToG – Item 10.1 Cheque payee
2.1 Consideration of any dispensation requests received – Nil 
2.2 Report on appointment of and welcome to new Clerk – Sue Porter was welcomed to her new appointment as Parish Clerk.  Sue is also the Parish Clerk for Long Buckby and has been there over 8 years. 
2.3 Report on Clerks' handover – The records have been moved to the Chairman’s house, along with the files from the Village Hall.  The process of archiving the old records will take place, with JFG providing assistance to JMG.  The current records will then be stored with the Clerk, along with all the electronic data, with the historic files remaining in the village.
2.4 Thank you to outgoing Clerk – It was proposed by IW, seconded by ToG and with 4 votes in favour and 1 against, that a thank you letter was sent to S Foster thanking her for the past few years service.  This letter will be sent by the Chairman.
2.5 Consideration of Parish Councillor Vacancy – There have been no names come forward to fill the one vacancy.  The Clerk will repost the advert on the noticeboard.
2.6
Review and adoption of Standing Orders – This item will be dealt with under 2.14 (Transparency Code)
2.7
Review and adoption of Financial Regulations - This item will be dealt with under 2.14 (Transparency Code)
2.8
Review and adoption of Policy documents - This item will be dealt with under 2.14 (Transparency Code)
2.9
Review and adoption of Freedom of Information document - This item will be dealt with under 2.14 (Transparency Code)
2.10
Review of Assets Register - This item will be dealt with under 2.14 (Transparency Code)
2.11 Appointment of Neighbourhood Planning Representative – This item will be dealt with under Item 
      5.8 of this agenda.
2.12 
Appointment of Planning Representative – JFG proposed TeG to be appointed as the Planning Representative, this was seconded by TeG, and all voted in favour. TeG will attend the Planning for Parishes Training Course on 1st July at DDC, this session will concentrate on Section 106’s and Joint Core Strategy and other policies.
             Appointment of Responsible Finance Officer – IW proposed that the Clerk be appointed as 
             the RFO, seconded by TeG, and all voted in favour.
2.14 
Update on requirements of Transparency Code – All documents will need to be freely available on 
the website to conform with the Transparency Code.  The noticeboard will also be used to post the 
agenda, minutes and to advise of all the documentation which is available to view on the website. The 
Freedom of Information document, to incorporate the Code, has been amended by JMG, with the
charge of 10p per copy remaining in place for any requests.  The website will be able to provide information for free. There will be no names within the document, just references to Clerk/Councillors.  
TeG proposed the document is adopted, JFG seconded and all voted in favour.

Funding may become available for the Transparency Code changes, the Parish Council will be notified, if and when this happens.  
3. To approve and sign the minutes of the Annual Meeting dated 12th May 2015 – Draft minutes were circulated and the following amendments were discussed: 
5.2 
Should read “Scheduled Maintenance”.

5.5 
Consideration of written inspection on the beech tree on The Green – Should read “JMG 
             and JFG”
5.6 
Consideration of letting of Barn 2015/2016 – This should read ”25th of each month”. 
5.7 
Confirmation of information regarding Adopt a Kiosk – To add “and to give assurances that we have our own Indemnity Insurance” 
6.3 
Footpath Representative - JFG reported that he had emailed Nick Wedgbrow of the Rights of Way and copied in the Frosts at Staverton Hall and received a response “from them” thanking him. 
6.4 Grass Cutting Representative – To add “adjacent” in front of the word Barns. 
       
8  Street Lighting Representative - Should read Nothing further to report”
It was proposed by JFG, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour that the minutes, with the amendments, dated 12th May 2015 were an accurate account of the meeting. These will be signed and dated by the Chairman. 
4.
Open Forum – Member of the public spoke to object to planning application DA/2015/0457, they would like to see the Parish Council continue to oppose the proposed development.
5.
Matters Arising from previous meetings
5.1
Modification Order of The Loop, Staverton – A meeting has taken place with our Legal Representative Dr Steven Hollowell, 
JMG and JFG have walked The Loop both ways. It was agreed that there are better diversions available.

JFG proposes, ToG seconded, that the diversion as proposed will continue to be objected to, 3 votes in favour and 2 abstentions.
5.2
Consideration of changing street lighting maintenance contractor – This item was deferred.
5.3
Consideration of updating from Mercury Street Lighting – Quotes have been received from E-On and Aylesbury Mains for replacing two street lights.  E-On have provided a figure of £1,860 plus VAT per light, plus an additional £380 plus VAT per unit to switch the electricity supply over.

Aylesbury Mains have quoted £3,120 plus VAT for both lights, plus an additional cost for the electricity to be switched.  There is funding available from last years budget, so an additional light can be purchased if using Aylesbury Mains.  The galvanised street columns can be stored and re-used elsewhere in the village. JMG confirmed that there is adequate funding in reserves to finance the scheme.
JFG proposed proceeding with an order to Aylesbury Mains for the three street lights, ToG seconded and all voted in favour to proceed.
5.4
Confirmation of attendees to Off to a Flying Start training on 27th May 2015 – GE attended the          
             training course on 27th May with ToG scheduled to attend the June session.
5.5
Update regarding the beech tree on The Green – Treetops have removed the beech tree.  Thanks were given from JFG to ToG for his assistance in removing the remaining stump. Ideas will be bought to the July PC Meeting as to what shall be done with the stump.  The Tree Warden vacancy remains advertised.

The invoice from BHA Trees remains outstanding for the sum of £180 plus VAT for the tree inspection. Following discussions, IW proposed that the cheque be released for payment, ToG seconded, 3 votes in favour, 1 against and 1 abstention. 
5.6
Consideration of letting of Barn 2015/2016 – Notice has been served from the tenant of The Barn, 

from 25th May 2015.  The contract will be terminated on 24th July 2015.  There will be an advert posted on the noticeboard, along with a notice in Skylarks and The Countryman.
The insurance premium has been advised as being £29.10 per annum, with a rebuild cost of £15,251.98. The roof is now secure but ToG states that the floor is in need of attention.  A quotation has been received for the sum of £550 plus VAT for the concrete.  ToG suggested that it could be poured in through a hole in the wall, once some bricks have been removed. We would also need some Reinforcing Bar and some Polythene.  There is £700 available in The Barn account.  There will be a report back at the July meeting.  JFG and ToG will provide a detailed project plan for The Barn in preparation for when the tenant has vacated, for the next meeting.


5.7
Update regarding works to be carried out to the telephone kiosk – The voluntary maintenance is going ahead and the Clerk will provide BT with JFG’s address for the dropping off of materials.
5.8
Consideration of Neighbourhood Plan – Notification has been received that the application for Staverton Neighbourhood Area Plan has been approved. There are currently 3 volunteers from the            

             village and 3 Parish Councillors on the group.  ToG has agreed to be a mentor for the group.  There needs to more parishioners to take part, along with consultation throughout the village. A project plan will be drawn up and presented to the Parish Council in July.

5.9
Confirmation of the date of the Parish & Town Council's Liaison meeting as 11th June 2015 – SF and IW will attend on behalf of the Parish Council.  They will report back at the meeting in July.
5.10
Update on site visit regarding proposed bollards on Glebe Lane – A site meeting has been arranged for 11th June and this will be attended by JFG and SF.
5.11
Update on letter sent to Mr G Walters re tree outside the village hall – SF will provide an update at the July meeting.
6.
Councillors’ Reports
6.1
District & County Councillors 
J Gilford (DDC) – Councillor Deanna Eddon has been sworn in as new Chairman at DDC.  J Gilford has been appointed as Environment Portfolio Holder, looking after waste, recycling, cleansing, grounds and graveyards.  She is also on the Police Commissioners Board, County Travellers Unit and Director of Daventry Estates.
A funding package to deliver the Daventry Development Link Road/Flore by-pass has been agreed by Councillors.  This is a key infrastructure project to relieve traffic on local villages and enable the future growth of Daventry.  This will see DDC invest more than £20million from the New Homes Bonus generated from the Churchfields urban extension in NE Daventry, which would make the road possible through developer contributions, including the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).  NCC submitted a planning application for the link road in January and this is expected to be determined in June. The route will run between J16 of the M1 and the existing A45, west of Weedon. If approval is given, this project should start in October, seeing the road opening in June 2017.
6.2
Finance Representative – To be discussed later in the meeting.
6.3
Footpath Representative – There are some stiles to report in to the Rights of Way Officer, as they are unsafe.
6.4  
Grass Cutting Representative – The grass was cut on 20th May, with the next cut due in the next few days. The contractors are to be reminded to cut outside the allotments and Westwood.
6.5   
Highway Representative – There is a Meeting outside the School on 11th June with regards to the bollards.
6.6
Parish Website – To make the website mobile friendly would be an additional £300.  There is a problem with uploading pdf files which ToG will investigate. 
6.7   
Playing Field Representative – The skateboard ramp area has still not been filled in.  If the works have not been carried out by next month, an alternative contractor will be sourced.  The Inspection report require the chain and shackles on the swings to be replaced, this would be at a cost of £108.00 plus VAT.  The bearing also need replacing.  The slide needs painting and the frame needs refurbishment.  JFG will provide a project plan.  ToG will provide costings for a replacement Frame complete and JMG will bring along the budget figures to enable a decision to be reached with the repairs/replacement at the July meeting. 
6.8   
Street Lighting Representative – As discussed earlier in the meeting.

7.1  
Planning Applications 

	Planning no.
	Description
	Location
	Date received

	DA/2015/0457
	Conversion of barn and outbuilding to dwelling and partial demolition and rebuild of boundary wall and associated structure (revised scheme)
	The Stables, Manor Road, Staverton NN11 6JD
	21.05.15

	
	Objections:
JFG proposed that the Parish Council object to the application due to the unsympathetic glazed areas which are not in keeping with the surroundings, seconded ToG,  Amendment proposed by IW that the Parish Council are not totally against the development and if the appearance was more in keeping with the area then this would be considered, seconded TeG, 

Amended proposal 4 votes in favour, 1 abstention.  
The Chair was tasked with drafting the letter to the Planning Department quoting relevant Policy numbers.


	
	

	
	
	
	


The following letter was sent to G Perks, DDC Planning Officer post meeting:

With regards to Planning Application DA/2015/0457, Staverton Parish Council would like to make the following objections:
If the application was approved this would harm the form and character of this part of the village, which lies in a Conservation Area.

The design employs contemporary forms and materials, with the proposed glazing materials contained within the application, being totally out of context due to the modern design which will not make for a positive contribution to the Conservation Area, resulting in the works having an adverse effect as a whole due to its modern appearance.

The proposed dwelling therefore as a result of its design, appearance and materials would be detrimental both to the setting and the character of this part of the village. The proposal is therefore considered to be contrary to policies R1 and BN5 of the West Northamptonshire Joint Core Strategy and saved policies: HS22C, EN1b & d, EN2, GN1a & b, GN2e, g of the Daventry District Local Plan, which are supported by paragraphs 58, 60 and 131 of the National Planning Policy Framework. 

However, the Parish Council are not totally against the development and if the appearance was more in keeping with the area then this would be considered.

7.2  
Planning – Decisions

	Planning no.
	Description
	Location
	Decision

	DA/2015/0114
	Change of use of existing dwelling etc (retrospective)
	Badby Lodge Farm, Staverton Road, Badby NN11 3DD
	Refused – Chairman spoke on behalf of the Parish Council

	DA/2015/0295
	Works to tree in a Conservation Area
	The Green, Staverton
	Approved


8.  Clerk’s Correspondence

8.1 NCC Consultation – Minerals and Waste Local Plan Update – Update and Options - It was agreed by all
       that Staverton is not affected.

8.2 Mr and Mrs Godden – With regards to the proposed development in Staverton, it was agreed that a 
       courtesy letter be sent advising that when the planning application is submitted their comments will be 
       discussed.
9. Subsequent Correspondance 

9.1 NALC Update – Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) – When a complaint is made against a Parish or 
      Town Council the complainant’s first recourse is to the council’s internal complaints procedure. Councils 
      should have a written procedure which ensures that complaints are dealt with fairly, openly and swiftly.

10.
Financial Report

10.1      Accounts for Payment

	Cheque
	Payee
	Details
	Amount
	
	
	Authority

	
	
	
	Cost
	VAT
	Total
	

	515
	BHA Trees Ltd
	Tree Inspection
	180.00
	36.00
	216.00
	Open Spaces Act 1906 ss9/10

	530
	T Glover
	Materials for the Barn
	25.03
	0.00
	25.03
	LGA 1972 s112

	531
	S Foster
	Salary
	250.68
	0.00
	250.68
	LGA 1972 s112

	532
	S Foster
	Expenses
	39.12
	0.00
	39.12
	LGA 1972 s112

	
	
	
	
	
	
	



The RTI for S Foster has not been produced, the P60 has the incorrect figure and the P45 has not been  issued. JMG will investigate.


IW proposed, TeG seconded that once the figures and forms are all finalised, the cheque will then be released for payment.  Carried. JMG advised that S Foster still has outstanding expenses to be submitted before the P45 can be issued.

10.2
Income received


£       0.04
HSBC Interest

10.3
Bank account balances as at 27.05.15

HSBC Business


£12,425.69


HSBC Deposit (Barn)


£     700.75

Total




£13,126.44


Uncashed cheques


£  2,172.71

Total available



£10,953.73

10.4
Consideration of Internal Auditor's Report for financial year 2014/2015 – The External Auditor requires further clarification on the Clerk’s salary and hours worked following the submission of the significant variances not being detailed enough.
10.5
Update of HSBC Bank Mandate – The Clerk will obtain a new form so that the new Parish Councillors can be added.
10.6
Consideration of HMRC Automatic Enrolment system – The Clerk will update with the new contact details.
11.
New business
11.1 
Consideration of procedure for using e-mail addresses – All e-mail correspondence will now be received by the Clerk and these will then be forwarded to the relevant people.  All Parish representatives will copy the Clerk into any e-mail correspondence.
11.2 Consideration of amending procedure for correspondence circulation/Agenda Preparation  – 

IW proposed, JMG seconded that the black box only be used for non e-mail activity within the Parish Council to reduce printing. All voted in favour. The Agenda will be streamlined and duplication of items avoided.
12.
Date of next Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council


Tuesday 7th July 2015
13.
Confidential – Members of the public and press to be excluded
13.1
Consideration of Clerk's contract and Employment Handbook – This is in the process of being 


organised, and the Parish Council have 13 weeks to provide.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30pm.
34

